GWAR Committee Minutes

AY 2008-2009 #12


Minutes of the GWAR Committee Meeting May 1, 2009

Number 12

1:30 PM USU-311

In attendance: Rebekha Abbuhl, Chris Chavez, Colleen Dunagan, Rosi Grannell, Karin Griffin, Nathen Jensen, Eileen Klink, Susan Platt, Sharlene Sayegh, Linda Sarbo, Rick Tuveson, Mark Wiley, Mark Williams

1. Approval of today’s agenda (MSP)
2. Approval of minutes of 4/17/09 (MSP)
3. GWAR Coordinator’s Report

a. Susan and Linda attended the CSU English Council meeting on the 22nd and 23rd of April. There was a work session a day before the conference for the GWAR Coordinators, where they exchanged documentation (e.g., prompts, rubrics, GWAR course certification applications). A packet will be put together with this documentation and sent to all participants. 

b. One idea Susan and Linda received from the CSU English Council concerns how to certify GWAR courses. The Humboldt coordinator mentioned that their courses must have disciplinary content. This is something that is not (but should be) addressed in our GWAR courses. In the Fall, we can take a look at the GWAR course certification application (developed in 2005) and work on improving it. 

c. Susan and Linda also noted that there is a trend away from the timed impromptu essay as the sole or primary assessment for the GWAR. If a campus does use the WPE, the trend is to use it as a placement device into writing courses. Sacramento State, for example, is coming up with new approach that would allow students to take either the WPE or a portfolio course to satisfy the GWAR. If they pass either, they are said to have satisfied the GWAR. If they do not pass, they can be required to take additional upper division writing course(s). 

d. Susan noted that there was a panel session about writing expectations and also the measures used to assess that writing. It was noted by the panel members that there was a disconnect between the two. 

e. There was also a breakout session on reciprocity. It was noted that policy dictates that every campus needs to honor GWARs used on other campuses, but some campuses not accepting students who have waived the GWAR. 

f. It was also noted that our university is behind the curve in terms of writing assessment and instruction. For example, Sacramento has created a comprehensive writing program and many universities have multiple writing courses, some with different tracks for native and nonnative students. Students have more options at those campuses. It was also noted, though, that other campuses have struggled in getting policies passed through their academic senates. It was suggested that the GWAR committee do research in the fall about these schools’ practices so we can explore different options next year. 

g. At the Council, many campuses expressed concern about the writing of their graduate students. It was suggested at the council that the fall meeting include a panel or breakout session on this topic. The GWAR committee with put this topic on the agenda for next time. 

4. ENGL 301A/301B—Guest Eileen Klink
a. The GWAR committee welcomed Eileen Klink to the meeting and thanked her for coming to speak about 301A and 301B. 

b. It was noted that we need to have some kind of plan available for those students who are not able to improve their writing skills after taking one GWAR course and producing a portfolio. Eileen was asked for her input and expertise concerning how to help these students. 

c. A discussion was held concerning how to use the WPE and TOEFL scores diagnostically and how to target incoming international and transfer students so as to place them in appropriate writing courses. 

i. A suggestion was made to do some community outreach to get community college transfer students to take the WPE in the summer, as the earlier they can be assessed the better (for example, at the July 11th test). If that is possible, we could email the students after their scores come in and make appropriate suggestions (such as taking 301A in the fall, making an appointment with the Center for International Education for advice on improving their writing skills). Similarly, we could use TOEFL scores to help place the international graduate students.

ii. Eileen noted that the WPE was originally envisioned as a diagnostic tool and that the current focus on the WPE as an exit requirement is partially due to budgetary concerns.

iii. Eileen noted that students receiving a score of 6, 7, or 8 on the WPE should ideally take a year-long course to help them improve their writing skills. 

iv. Although it would be ideal to get students to take both 301A and 301B (year-long instruction), it was noted that many students might not want to commit to that amount of time. A question was asked as to how we can incentivize students to take 301A and 301B.

v. Three sections of 301A are on the fall schedule and that 301B is fully enrolled. It was noted that since 301B became GWAR course, that 301A enrollment has dropped off. 

d. It was noted that WPE 10 and 20 are staffed by excellent instructors and are also relatively inexpensive. It was noted though that the WPE prep classes have had diminishing enrollments. It was suggested that WPE 10 and 20 expand its focus from WPE preparation to portfolio preparation. That might attract more students. 

e. A discussion was held concerning offering 301A or 301B through UCES.

i. It was noted that there may be a potential staffing problem, as instructors would have to do it as an overload. However, some instructors may be willing to do this. 

ii. It was suggested that David Dowell be contacted about offering a self-support version of 301B, as he has been pushing self-support courses. 

iii. According to Title Five, state-supported courses cannot be duplicated by self-support courses. It was noted that 301B may be exempted from this because it is for a non-matriculated group of students who cannot get into the state-supported section. In discussing how to implement a self-support version of 301B, Eileen noted that ALI 145, 150 are precedents.

iv. It was noted that the enrollment cap for 301B is 25. Perhaps if the English department lowers the cap to 15 or 20, this would allow UCES students to enroll (while still keeping the course under 25 students). Eileen noted that the English department does this (hold back 5 seats) with their technical and professional writing course. 

v. An experimental designation could be used for the self-support 301B courses, such as 301C, 301iB. 

f. It was noted by both the GWAR committee and Eileen that a very positive and fruitful discussion came out of meeting. It was also noted that the primary concern of everyone is the students. 

5. Exemption to GWAR Policy—International students and GWAR courses. 

a. It was noted that the exemption has not yet been received. 

b. Currently, we are trying to determine if GWAR courses can be offered self-support (it is less expensive for international students that way). UCES hasn’t figured it out, but they are positive about it. 

c. A question was raised as to how many students might be eligible for the exemption. The reply was that it would be hard to predict. There will be 400 new international students n the fall, 200 of which are graduate students. A rough estimate of 150 was given. 

d. It was noted that many take ALI 145 and 150, but some might be better served by being in 301A and 301B. Most of the transfer students would need 301A or 301B. One possibility is that the students could take both 301A in the fall in 301B in the spring (rather than the test). 

6. Sample portfolio reading—postponed to next meeting

7. Announcements/other business. Chris Chavez was elected president of the ASI next year and will be installed this evening. Chris has promised to stay on the GWAR committee. 

Respectfully submitted,

Rebekha Abbuhl

(These minutes were approved on 5/15/09.)
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